
 



INDIANAPOLIS PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION CORPORATION ς INDYGO 
BOARD OF DIRECTORSΩ PUBLIC MEETING  

AGENDA ς AUGUST 25, 2016  

New Business 
  

RECOGNITIONS 

ACTION ITEMS  
  

A ς 1 Consideration of Approval of Minutes from Board Meeting held on August 1, 2016 

and Minutes from Public Hearing held on August 11, 2015 ς Danny Crenshaw 

A ς 2 Consideration and Approval of the Proposed Financial & Management Plan for 

Budget 2017 and Special Property Tax Resolution ς Michael Terry 

A ς 3 Consideration and Approval of New MAC Members - Paula Haskin 
 

 

Old Business 
  

INFORMATION ITEMS  
   

I ς 1 Mobility Advisory Committee (MAC) Update ς Addison Pollack, Interim Chair 

I ς 2 Consideration of Receipt of the Finance Report for July 2016 ς Nancy Manley 

I ς 3 Consideration of Receipt of Operations Report for July 2016 ς Roscoe Brown 
 

I ς 4 Consideration of Receipt of Planning Report for July 2016 ς Annette Darrow/Justin 
Stuehrenberg 

 
I ς 5 Consideration of Receipt of Business Development Report for July 2016 ς Bryan 

Luellen 
 
I ς 6 Consideration of Receipt of Human Resources Report for July 2016 ς Phalease 

Crichlow 
 
I ς 7  CEO Update ς Mike Terry 

 
 

Executive Session Prior to Board Meeting 
[Per IC 5-14- 1.5.6.1(b) (2) (A) and (B) & IC 5-14-1.5.6.1 (b) (9)] 

Our next Board Meeting will be Thursday, September 22, 2016 @ 5:00 p.m. 

 

  



IndyGo Agenda 
August 1, 2016 
Item No. A ς 1 

 
  
  
  
TO:  Board of Directors 
FROM:  Jill D. Russell, General Counsel 
 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
  
 
ISSUE: Attached for your review and approval are the minutes from the Board of 
5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊǎΩ tǳōƭƛŎ .ƻŀǊŘ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ held on August 1, 2016 and Minutes from Public 
Hearing held on August 11, 2016. 
 
  
  
  
RECOMMENDATION: Approve the minutes for the above listed meeting. 
  
  
 
 
 
Jill D. Russell 
General Counsel 
 
  
Attachment 
 
  



 
 
 
 

AUGUST 1, 2016 
IPTC BOARD MEETING 

MINUTES 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
  



INDIANAPOLIS PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION CORPORATION 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS BOARD MEETING 

MINUTES 

 

Thursday, August 1, 2016 
 
 
The Board of Directors of Indianapolis Public Transportation Corporation met on 
Thursday, June 30, 2016, at 5 p.m. at the office of the Corporation.  Present were board 
members Danny Crenshaw Alan Rowland, Juan Gonzalez, Tommie Jones, Gregory Hahn 
and Mark Fisher. Greg Bedan was not present. 
 
Also present: Michael A. Terry- President/CEO, Jill Russell ς General Counsel, Roscoe 
Brown- COO/VP of Operations, Nancy Manley ς CFO/VP of Finance and Controller, 
Richard Joseph ς VP of Information Technology, and other members of staff.  Members 
of the public were also present.  
 
Chair, Danny Crenshaw, called the August 1, 2016 Indianapolis Public Transportation 
/ƻǊǇƻǊŀǘƛƻƴ .ƻŀǊŘ ƻŦ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊǎΩ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ ǘƻ ƻǊŘŜǊΦ 
 
 

Action Items 
 
ACTION ITEM 1:  CONSIDERATION OF APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM THE BOARD MEETING 

HELD ON JUNE 30, 2016 
 
Mr. Crenshaw asked if everyone had an opportunity to review the minutes from the 
June 30th board meeting, and if there were any changes or amendments.  The motion by 
Tommie Jones to accept the minutes from the June 30, 2016 board meeting was 
seconded by Greg Hahn and carried unanimously.   
 

 

ACTION ITEM 2:  Consideration of Vendor Selection and Approval of Contract 
for Safety Vision Service Agreement 
  
Mark Emmons, Director of Safety, Training & Security, presented the action item. 
In 2006 the IPTC board approved a new bus CCTV contract with Safety Vision, LLC.  This 
contract was to provide IndyGo with bus cameras, a DVR, wireless download ability, a 
server and software and after the warranty expired, IndyGo and Safety Vision discussed 
the possibility of a service contract for the equipment.  
 



From the beginning there were issues with the wireless download and after changes 
were made by both IndyGo and Safety Vision, the wireless part of the contract was 
completed this year.   
 
Currently most of the original 6000 Pro equipment (the first system purchased) has met 
its useful life and is being replaced with the newest 7000 series equipment as new buses 
are ordered.  This contract is to maintain the fleet of buses with the 7000 series 
recorders, and also the maintenance of all the remaining 6000 Pro units until they are 
replaced.  It also includes all of the para transit fleet.  The cost of the 6000 series 
maintenance is included in the per unit cost of the contract for the 7000 series. 
 
The cost of this contract can vary from month to month as the cost is set on a per bus 
basis per month.  Currently IndyGo has 116 coaches which have the new 7000 series 
recorders.  As IndyGo receives new buses, the number of units under this contract will 
increase.  Safety Vision has agreed to a price of $100 per bus per month for all buses 
that use the 7000 series recorder. 
 
This will be a sole source contract as Safety Vision is the only qualified vendor at this 
time allowed to maintain their equipment.  
 
Staff requests to enter into the 2-year maintenance contract with Safety Vision for an 
amount not to exceed $375,873 for maintenance that would expire in August 2018. 
 
Board Discussion:  
Greg Hahn stated that the Finance Committee discussed this contract in detail and it is 
in agreement with this action.  Tommie Jones stated Service Committee is pleased with 
the contract especially having a person from Safety Vision on site every day.  When Ms. 
Jones asked who supervises the Safety Vision employee, Mr. Emmons stated the 
supervision falls under his department of Safety, Training & Security.  Richard Joseph, VP 
of IT, added that Safety Vision has agreed to train IPTC techs to help support the 
mechanisms moving forward. 
 
The motion by Alan Rowland to enter to enter into the 2-year maintenance contract 
with Safety Vision for an amount not to exceed $375,873 for maintenance that would 
expire in August 2018 was seconded by Greg Hahn and carried unanimously.   

 
 
ACTION ITEM 3:  Consideration of Vendor Selection and Approval of Contract 
Extension for Caldwell VanRiper 

 

Bryan Luellen, Director of Public Affairs, presented the action item. 
In April 2015, Caldwell VanRiper was selected as the vendor for Communications, 
Market Research, and Public Engagement with a 2-year contract with one additional 



option year.  The structure of the initial agreement involved public engagement in the 
Red Line project in addition to the Marion County Transit Plan.  Additionally, market 
ǊŜǎŜŀǊŎƘ ŀƴŘ ōǊŀƴŘ ǇǊƻƳƛǎŜ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ άMass Transit Meansέ ŎŀƳǇŀƛƎƴ ǘƘŀǘ ǎǇŜŀƪǎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ 
value of transit for the public. 
 
This current contract amounts to an augmentation of the 2-year contract with an 
ŀŘŘƛǘƛƻƴŀƭ ƻǇǘƛƻƴ ȅŜŀǊΣ ōǳǘ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ŀŘŘƛǘƛƻƴŀƭ ǘŀǎƪǎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ άaŀǎǎ ¢Ǌŀƴǎƛǘ aŜŀƴǎέ video 
and the Marion County Transit Plan work, the not to exceed amount is very near.  Since 
the Red Line project has continued to receive significant attention from the media and 
the public since the Federal Transit Administration recommended phase 1 of the Red 
Line for $75M in Small Starts grant funding, the website needs additional functionality 
to help deliver different kinds of information. 

Also in 2015, the Marion County Transit Plan discussions heightened regarding the 
referendum for a dedicated tax for transit improvements. Caldwell VanRiper will 
ŎƻƴǘƛƴǳŜ ǘƻ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ ǘƘŜ ƻǳǘǊŜŀŎƘ ŜŦŦƻǊǘǎ ǿƛǘƘ ǇǳōƭƛŎ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ŎƻƻǊŘƛƴŀǘƛƻƴΩǎΣ ŀŘǾŜǊǘƛǎƛƴƎ 
placement and public relations.  

Lt¢/Ωǎ ŦŜŘŜǊŀƭ /ƻƴƎŜǎǘƛƻƴ aƛǘƛƎŀǘƛƻƴ !ƛǊ vǳŀƭƛǘȅ ŀƴŘκƻǊ wŜŘ [ƛƴŜ {Ƴŀƭƭ {ǘŀǊǘǎ ƎǊŀƴǘǎ ǿƛƭƭ 
fund communications, market research and public engagement at 80% federal share 
and 20% local match. 

Staff requests authorizing a new amount not to exceed of $400,000 over the remainder 
of the contract term.  The two-year contract expires in May 2017 and an option year 
could be exercised at that time for one additional year. 

 

Board Discussion: 

Juan Gonzalez stated that Finance Committee discussed this contract in detail stating 
that of the $400,000, $180,000 would be for the Red Line Construction outreach, 
$75,000 for the Marion County Transit Plan implementation, $65,000 for refreshing the 
IndyGo.net website, $40,000 for the Red Line website and the balance of $3,000 would 
be used for PR and advertising. So, Finance Committee is in favor of this additional 
amount.  Greg Hahn added that the there was a 20% minority participation.   
 
The motion by Greg Hahn to authorize a new amount not to exceed of $400,000 over 
the remainder of the RFP 15-04-199 Communications, Market Research, and Public 
Engagement Caldwell VanRiper contract term issued in April 2015 which expires in May 
2017 with an option year that could be exercised at that time for one additional year 
was seconded by Tommie Jones and carried unanimously.   

 
 



ACTION ITEM 4:  Consideration and Approval of Resolution 2016-04 Line of 
Credit 
 

Nancy Manley, Vice President of Finance, CFO and Controller, presented the action 
item. 

 

IPTC is seeking Consideration and Approval of Resolution 2016-04 Authorizing 
Temporary Tax Anticipation Borrowing.  IPTC may need to borrow funds during the year 
in anticipation of Property Taxes to be received in June and December each year. These 
loan funds will assist IPTC with daily cash flow.  
 
The amount of these funds will not exceed $7,000,000 at any one time and will be 
repaid in full when Property Tax revenues are received and will not extend past year 
end. 

Funds from the Line of Credit will only be drawn down if and when needed in amounts 
necessary to maintain operations. The interest rate of the funds while drawn down will 
be seventy-five basis points above the 30-day LIBOR. 

Staff recommends approval of the resolution for the tax anticipation borrowing for 
the period August 1, 2016 through December 31, 2016 and January 1, 2017 through 
December 31, 2017. 
 
 

Board Discussion: 

When Danny Crenshaw asked where this money would be coming from, Ms. Manley 
stated that staff has been working with the Indianapolis Bond Bank. 
 
The motion by Juan Gonzalez to approve Resolution 2016-04 for the tax anticipation 
borrowing for the period August 1, 2016 through December 31, 2016 and January 1, 
2017 through December 31, 2017 was seconded by Alan Rowland and carried 
unanimously.   
 

___________________________________________________ 

INFORMATION ITEMS 
 

I ς 1  CONSIDERATION OF RECEIPT OF THE SUBMISSION OF THE PROPOSED FINANCIAL & 

MANAGEMENT PLAN FOR BUDGET 2017 
Michael Terry, President/CEO, delivered the report. 
Mr. Terry presented the highlights of the 18-ƳƻƴǘƘ ōǳŘƎŜǘ ǿƘƛŎƘ ǘƻǘŀƭ ƻǾŜǊ ƭŀǎǘ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ 
budget is under 3% or $2M over the present budget of 69.7M which makes the 2017 
budget $71.8M.   



Property tax revenue has a projection of $5.4M circuit breaker impact on the budget in 
addition to planning to use the Special Property Tax available that IPTC has used the 
past several years. 
Since no information has been received at this time on the state PMTF, it will be flat-
lined in the budget at this time.  In addition, as Congress has not taken any action on the 
5307 Formula Grant, staff is budgeting $10.5M as previously done. 
 
Fare Revenue is projected the same as 2016, though staff will continue to look at 
numbers monthly and make adjustments as necessary.   
 
Transit Advertising budget is increased slightly.  
On the expense side, Employee Personal services costs include a 3% increase in wages 
and a 5% increase in health care expenses.   
 
Fuel is projected at $2.00/gallon.   
 
Operational cost for the Downtown Transit Center has been increased by $1.9M 
compared to the ½ year projected for the current year budget. 
 
There are no reductions in service and not fare increases anticipated for the 2017 
budget year. 
The Public Hearing on the 2017 budget will be held at 5:00 p.m. on August 11, 2016 with 
a formal presentation and allow for public comment.  Budget adoption is anticipated at 
the August 25, 2016 board meeting. 
 
Board Discussion: 

 
The Board accepted the report. 

 
I ς 2: CONSIDERATION OF RECEIPT OF THE 2015 IPTC AUDIT 
Nancy Manley, Vice President of Finance/CFO/Controller delivered the report. 

The Audit Committee met with our Auditors, Crowe Horwath LLP, and reviewed the 
results of the audit for the year ended December 31, 2015 in draft form.  

There were no reportable findings on federal expenditures for 2015. 

A finding identified during the 2014 audit was downgraded in the 2015 audit to a 
significant deficiency from a material weakness associated with internal controls 
concerning account reconciliation and financial reports.  Management has updated 
related policies and procedures for reconciling accounts on monthly or quarterly basis. 
 
 
Board Discussion: 



Juan Gonzalez stated that overall, the results were fairly positive with Crowe Horwath 
commenting they were impressed with the quality of the current finance team in place. 
 
The Board accepted the report. 

 

 
I ς 3  CONSIDERATION OF RECEIPT OF THE FINANCE REPORT FOR JUNE 2016 
 

Nancy Manley, Vice President of Finance/CFO/Controller, delivered the report. 
Total Revenue Year-to-date revenue is 8% over budget projection.  IPTC received the 
first property tax distribution for 2016 and higher than expected revenues from the 
advertisement activities.  
 
Total Expenses in June were 1% over the appropriated budget. This was expected to be 
the case with the opening of the Julia M. Carson Transit Center at the end of June. 
Overall, spending in June was slightly higher than budget allocations but was expected 
as much of this was related to the opening of the transit center.  Year-to-date spending 
is 9% under anticipated levels due to the excellent oversight by IPTC staff to manage 
division spending activities during the first part of 2016.  

Revenue collection continues to outpace expenses through June 30, 2016.  A goal of 
ҖпрΦн҈ ǿŀǎ ǎŜǘ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ ¸¢5 ŜȄǇŜƴŘƛǘǳǊŜǎ ŀǎ ŀ ǇŜǊŎŜƴǘŀƎŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŀƭƭƻŎŀǘŜŘ ōǳŘƎŜǘΦ ¸ŜŀǊ-
to-date all major categories came in under this goal.   

 
 
Board Discussion: 

 
The Board accepted the report. 

 

INFORMATION ITEM 4:  CONSIDERATION OF RECEIPT OF THE OPERATIONS REPORT FOR 

JUNE 2016 

 
Roscoe Brown, COO/ VP of Operations, delivered the report. 
 

The following Transportation employees were recognized for their extraordinary 
customer service during the month of June: Steven Jones, Brian Antonio, Kenneth Davis, 
Darryl Kinslow and Rolando Carter. 
 
The following Professional Coach Operators have achieved an on-time performance 
rating of 90% or better during the month of June.  Tenisha Baine ς 98%, Sean Cox ς 97%, 
Ron Burton ς 97%, Jeffrey Howard, Stephen Thein, ς 96%, Roy Dishno, Anthony White 
and Marilyn Hughes ς 94%, Edgar Birdsong, Rose Anderson and Billy Crutcher ς 93%, 



Atlanta Smith, Ricardo Oxley, Roger Bobbitt, Jerome Norris and Rhonda Watts ς 92%, 
Geneva Harwell and Calvin Jackson ς 91%, Mark Wills, Anthony Love, Dewayne Sims and 
Andy Carpenter ς 90%.  A random drawing is held each month from this group of 
operators, and the winner receives an extra personal day.  The winner for the month of 
June is Dewayne Sims. 
 

The following Operators were recognized for their safe driving: Anthony Cox ς 33 years, 
Donald Ellison ς 14 years, Ail Smith ς 12 years, Tenisha Baine ς 10 years, Stephanie 
Holman and Michael Ricks ς 9years, Shawn Clark, Andre Jackson and Larry Patterson ς 7 
years, Nichelle Green ς 6 years, Claude Crawford ς 5 years, Kourtney Russell ς 4 years, 
Tenisha Thomas ς 3 years, LaShanda Carroll, Laniese Coach and Sean Davis ς 2 years, 
Joel Boston, Terrance Dillard, Anthony Hodges and LaShonta Matthews ς 1 year. 
 
Successful operation of the Julia M. Carson Downtown Transit Center continues since its 
opening on June 26th. Coach operators and passengers have acclimated well to the new 
facility and operation.  I.T. staff continue to work with adjustments and fine tuning of 
the new technology amenities (e.g. Kiosk, Bay Signs, Enunciators, etc.). Work continues 
on final punch list items and paver installations.    
 
Fixed route and Open Door comments are trending downward. FR OTP is basically 
unchanged over the previous month @ 76%, and Open Door OTP was up plus 6 points 
to 90% compared to the previous month. 
 
Maintenance department continues efforts to address air conditioning needs heading 
into the summer season. HVAC vendors Thermo King and Carrier have been on site 
servicing and providing assistance with coach air conditioning.  
 
Maintenance staff met in June with Cummins Corporate to discuss installation of a WIFI 
telematics system that will diagnose a bus while in service and send data reports via 
email directly to maintenance staff in real time.   
 
Maintenance Director Vicki Learn continues to present information and experiences 
with electric bus technology to other providers in the industry. She spoke in June at the 
CALSTART meeting held in Indy in June.  
 
The training department currently has one new training class underway for new coach 
operators, with expected releases in August/Sept.   
IPTC received the final four vehicles that were pending delivery for 2015 FTA Section 
5310 grant recipients.  Contracts for the 2016 Section 5310 grantees will be executed in 
the fall of 2016. Grant sub recipients have until the end of October to provide their 20% 
local match.  Vehicles will be ordered after all match requirements are met from all sub 
recipients.  
 
 



Board Discussion: 

 
The Board accepted the report. 
 
 

INFORMATION ITEM 5:  CONSIDERATION OF RECEIPT OF THE PLANNING REPORT FOR JUNE 

2016 
 

Justin Stuehrenberg, Director of Special Transit Projects, delivered the report. 
The new Red Line staff is complete with Jerome Horne, LaTeeka Washington, Cory 
Hedges and John Marron. 
   
The team went to Grand Rapids to view the BRT system in place and have discussions 
with their personnel about experiences and Mr. Stuehrenberg added that much like 
IndyGo and the rest of the country, they have experienced stagnated ridership.  
However, there have been substantial annual increases on their BRT system over the 
last two years. 
 

Public hearings have been held covering the Red Line over the past 2-3 weeks with great 
attendance at each. 
 
The Station Design competition on-line voting has ended with over 2100 votes from the 
public and a total of 24 total designs chosen for evaluation.  
 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
The Board accepted the report.  
 

INFORMATION ITEM 6:  CONSIDERATION OF RECEIPT OF BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT REPORT 

FOR JUNE 2016 
 
Bryan Luellen, Director of Public Affairs, delivered the report.  
June saw the highest month of web visits ever with 181,881.  There was significant news 
surrounding the Downtown Transit Center which featured free rides from the opening 
on June 26 thru July 4, 2016.  Annette Darrow, Director of Planning and Justin Burcope, 
Data & Projects Administrator, will be evaluating how the free rides performed and will 
update the board with the results of that examination. 
 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
The Board accepted the report.   



 
 

INFORMATION ITEM 7:  CONSIDERATION OF RECEIPT OF THE HUMAN RESOURCES REPORT 

FOR JUNE 2016 

 
Mr. Terry asked that the Board read the Human Resources Department report in the 
board packet as there will be no oral report this month. 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
The Board accepted the report. 
 

INFORMATION ITEM 8:  CONSIDERATION OF CEO TOPICS 
 
Michael Terry, President/CEO, delivered the report. 
!ǘ aǊΦ ¢ŜǊǊȅΩǎ ǊŜǉǳŜǎǘΣ Wƛƭƭ wǳǎǎŜƭƭ ƛƴǘǊƻŘǳŎŜŘ ǘƘŜ ƴŜǿ [ŜƎŀƭ !ǎǎƛǎǘŀƴǘΣ wƛǘŀ Gringauz and 
welcomed her to IndyGo. 
 
Thanks to MAC Chair Addison Pollack for his attendance at the meeting and added that 
at the August 25th board meeting, there will be consideration of new MAC members in 
addition to an oral committee update. 
 
The Downtown Transit Center opening and operation of the center was a very smooth 
transition considering that the operations department did not have access to the site to 
train until the official opening.   
 
There will be an FTA Procurement system review in August and staff will inform the 
board after the final report of the evaluation is received. 
 
Reminder that the 2017 Budget Public Hearing will be held on Thursday, August 11 at 
5:00 p.m. in the IPTC board room. 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
The Board accepted the report. 
 
Danny Crenshaw adjourned the meeting. 

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 

    
   ________________________________ 
       Jill D. Russell 
       General Counsel 



 

 
 
 
 

AUGUST 11, 2016 
IPTC BOARD  

PUBLIC HEARING 
MINUTES 

  



 

Indianapolis Public Transportation Corporation 
Board of Directors Public Hearing 

Minutes 
 

Thursday, August 11, 2016 

 

The Board of Directors of Indianapolis Public Transportation Corporation met on 
Thursday, August 11, 2016, at 5:00 p.m. for a Public Hearing on the Introduced Proposed 
IPTC Budget 2017 at the office of the Corporation.  Present were board members Danny 
Crenshaw, Tommie Jones and Juan Gonzalez.  Alan Rowland, Mark Fisher, Gregory Hahn 
and Greg Bedan were not present. 
 
Also present: Michael A. Terry- President/CEO, Jill Russell- General Counsel, Nancy 
Manley, VP of Finance/Controller, Phalease Crichlow- VP of Human Resources, Roscoe 
Brown- COO/VP of Operations, and other members of staff.  Members of the public 
were also present.  
 
Danny Crenshaw, Chair, welcomed the public and announced there would be a Power 
Point presentation to explain the Introduced Proposed IPTC Budget 2017.  He added 
that after the presentation, public comment would be welcome.  Nancy Manley and 
Bryan Luellen narrated the Power Point presentation, which is attached.   
 
Budget Recap: 
 Total expense increase of $2M over 2016 Budget 
 Increased healthcare costs and wages 
 Property Tax 
  Maximum levy 
  $16.3M Special tax 
 $10.7M State Public Mass Transit Fund  

$13.1M Federal subsidy in operating budget 
$11.3M fares from passengers 
$35.2M local properties   
$1.5M Other Sources  
Fares and Open Door services unchanged 
 
Nancy Manley, VP of Finance/Controller, discussed expense assumptions for 
2017 which is 2.93% over the 2016 appropriation. Most contributions came from 
personnel related expenses. Operational expenses will increase due to premium 
diesel fuel at $2 per gallon. The corporation must provide affirmation to granting 
authority to compete for federal grants. She added that for 2017, IPTC is 
proposing a $2.8M CUM FUND. She also discussed capital improvement, debt 
fund, and operating budget.     



   
Mr. Crenshaw added that there are additional opportunities to comment on the budget 
through www.indygo.net or comments can be made by calling the customer service 
center at 635-3344.  August 25, 2016 will be the board meeting in which the budget 
adoption will take place.  There will be City County Council meetings that will address 
the IndyGo budget- visit www.indygo.net for meeting dates/times. 
 
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
VERBAL COMMENTS: 
 

1. Sam Watkins 

a. Concern over routes & projects 

b. Proposes that we need a subway for the right type of investment 

2. Lee Lange 

a. Fare revenue decreasing, represents less than 16% of budget 

b. SEA176 requires 25% operating comes from fares   

c. What source is for capital funding? 

3. Joe Born 

a. What is the societal cost for IndyGo? 

b. Notice to taxpayers - $76M operating (+operating) 

c. Amortization of capital investment 

d. More than half of trips are to/from work 

4. Mandla Moyo 

a. Support proposed budget for seniors who want to age in place; access 

services 

5. Addison Pollock 

a. Health by Design proponents of transit 

b. Chair of MAC 

c. Working w/grassroots to grow service 

d. Must preserve operation & investment capital 

6. Matt Impink 

a. Support budget 

b. Employees require service 

c. Employers need workforce 

 
WRITTEN COMMENTS: 
Sam Watkins 
 

http://www.indygo.net/
http://www.indygo.net/


ADDITIONAL ATTENDEES (no comments): 
Joanne Hamilton 
Andy Keenan 
 
 

Mr. Crenshaw thanked the public for attending and adjourned the public hearing at 5:35 
p.m.   
 
   ________________________________ 
        Jill D. Russell 
        General Counsel 
 
 



IndyGo Agenda 
August 25, 2016 

Item No. A ς 2 
 

 
 

TO:  Chairman and Board of Directors 
 
FROM:  Michael Terry, President/Chief Executive Officer 
   

CONSIDERATION OF REQUEST FOR APPROVAL OF FINANCIAL AND MANAGEMENT PLAN ς BUDGET 2017 
 

Issue: The Financial and Management Plan ς Budget 2017 was 
introduced to the Indianapolis Public Transportation Corporation 
Board of Directors on August 1, 2016. 

   
On August 11, 2016, a public hearing was held at the IPTC offices 
and the public was afforded the opportunity to comment on the 
proposed budget.  There were 8 members of the public present 
and six (6) made verbal comments.  There was one (1) written 
comment submitted. 
 
On September 26, 2016, there will be a public hearing regarding 
the budget at the City County Building, Public Assembly Room at 
7:00 p.m.  
 
On September 28, 2016 at 5:30 p.m., the Municipal Corporation 
Committee will hold a meeting at the City County Building to 
review and analyze proposal  ______, 2017, which reviews, 
modifies and approves the 2017 operating budget of the 
Indianapolis Public Transportation Corporation. 
 
The Indianapolis Public Transportation Corporation Financial and 
Management Plan - Budget 2017 will be submitted to the City 
County Council for final approval on Monday, October 10, 2016 at 
7:00 p.m.  

 

 
Recommendation:  Approval of the Financial and Management Plan ς Budget 2017. 
 
 
Michael Terry 
President/Chief Executive Officer 
Attachments 



INDIANAPOLIS PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION CORPORATION  

RESOLUTION 2016-05 

 

Resolution for Levy of Special Tax Under Indiana Code § 36-9-4-49 

and 

For a Temporary Increase to the Maximum Levy 

 

WHEREAS, the Indianapolis Public Transportation Corporation has determined that the funds that the 

Corporation will be able to raise through all sources will be insufficient to defray the expenses incurred by 

the Corporation to provide necessary transportation services within the boundaries of the Corporationôs 

district for 2017; and   

 

WHEREAS, the Indianapolis Public Transportation Corporation has determined that it cannot carry out its 

governmental functions for 2017 under the levy limitations imposed by IC 6-1.1-18.5-3; and  

 

WHEREAS, the Board of Directors of the Indianapolis Public Transportation Corporation is authorized by 

law, IC 36-9-4-49, to levy a special tax upon all of the property within the taxing district of the corporation 

at the rate required to defray such expenses and to fund the budget formulated by the Board pursuant to 

law; and 

 

WHEREAS, notice to taxpayers has been provided of the intention of the Board of Directors to levy a 

Special Tax in the amount of $16,300,000 and for a temporary increase to the Maximum Levy;  

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED  by the Board of Directors of the Indianapolis Public 

Transportation Corporation of Marion County, Indiana, that a need now exists for the establishment of a 

special tax and an increase in the Maximum Levy for the following purposes:   

 

For services necessary to enable the system to provide adequate service within the municipality, and all 

other purposes as set forth in IC 36-9-4-1 et seq. 

The proposed special tax shall not exceed $0.047 (to raise the sum of $16,300,000) on each $100.00 of 

assessed valuation.  Said tax rate will be in addition to the Maximum Levy tax rate set under IC 6-1.1-18.5-

1 and shall be levied in 2017.   

 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that a certified copy of this resolution shall be submitted to the City 

County Council as provided by law and that the Corporation shall petition to the City-County Council for 

authority to levy the special tax and for a temporary increase in its pay 2017 property tax levy above the 

maximum levy limits set under IC 6-1.1-18.5-1 et seq. 

 

DATED this ____25th_____ day of _August________________, 2016.   

 

FOR:       AGAINST: 

______________________________________  _______________________________________ 

______________________________________  _______________________________________ 

______________________________________  _______________________________________ 

______________________________________  _______________________________________ 

______________________________________  _______________________________________ 

______________________________________  _______________________________________ 

ATTEST: _____________________________ 
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TO:  Chair and Board of Directors 

FROM:  Paula Haskin, Director of Flexible and Contracted Services 

  Michael A. Terry, President and CEO 

 

CONSIDERATION AND APPROVAL OF MOBILITY ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEMBER 

 

ISSUE: Bylaws of the Mobility Advisory Committee (MAC) require a staggering of 
ǘƘŜ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎΩ ǘŜǊƳǎ ǘƻ ŀǎǎǳǊŜ Ŏƻƴǘƛƴǳƛǘȅ ƛƴ ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŀǘƛƻƴ ŀǎ ǿŜƭƭ ŀǎ ƴŜǿ 
membership.  However, several positions have become available due to 
resignations.  The MAC has voted to nominate two new members, and is 
currently seeking members one additional member to fill an agency 
member position.  The MAC has recommended Mark Early and Terry 
Sutherland to fulfill the two open rider positions.  The nomination was 
submitted to the Service Committee on August 23, 2016 with 
recommendations for approval by the IPTC Board of Directors. 

 
 The attached biographies represent the nominees recommended by the 

IPTC Service Committee for appointment to the Mobility Advisory 
Committee. 

 

RECOMMENDATION:   

Approval of the nominee recommended for membership to the Mobility Advisory 

Committee. 

 

Paula Haskin  
Director of Flexible and Contracted Services 
  



 

Attachment: 

Mark Early  

aŀǊƪ 9ŀǊƭȅ Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ ŀ ǳǎŜǊ ƻŦ LƴŘȅDƻΩǎ hǇŜƴ 5ƻƻǊ service for the past 17 years. He 
believes that he can be instrumental in helping people with disabilities as well as their 
issues and concerns in a positive manner based on his knowledge of the service.  Mr. 
Early has not served on any public boards or councils, however, he has served on the 
deacon board at his church for the past 13 years and as trustee for 6 years.  
Mr. Early states that he is very interested in being of service to people with and without 
disabilities and advocating for transit.  
 

 

Terry Sutherland 

Terry Sutherland is currently employed at Indiana University at IUPUI as a Temporary 
Accessibility Consultant. In his position he analyzes IU websites for accessibility 
compliance and authors website accessibility analysis reports and content.    
Mr. Sutherland states that he has a vested interest in the improvement of IndyGo 
services for people with disabilities and based on his technical skills he understands how 
technology can be of assistance in accomplishing those improvements.  Mr. Sutherland 
is compelled to contribute his knowledge and experience toward that goal. 
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TO:  Chair and Board of Directors 

 

FROM:   Addison Pollock, MAC Chair  

 

 

Mobility Advisory Committee Update 

 

Issue An Update from the Mobility Advisory Committee (MAC) will be 

presented at the board meeting. 

  

 

Recommendation: 

Receive MAC report. 

  



MOBILITY ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

MEETING MINUTES 

WEDNESDAY, JULY 20, 2016 

 

ATTENDEES 

 

Addison Pollock ς MAC Chair     Mike Terry - IndyGo 

Christine Meyer ς MAC Vice Chair    Paula Haskin - IndyGo 

Ryan Malone ς MAC      Bryan Luellen - IndyGo 

Jason Robinson ς MAC      Mark Emmons - Indygo 

Jewel Lofton ς MAC      Ruth Wendt - Indygo 

Karen Dodson ς MAC      Cory Wills - Visitor 

Jason Robinson ς MAC      Terry Sutherland ς Visitor 

Greg Meyer ς MAC Subcommittee    Mark Early ς Visitor 

Anne Traub ς MAC Subcommittee 

 

 

Welcome and Introduction: 

 

MAC Chair, Addison Pollock, asked everyone to introduce themselves. 

 

Approval of the April 2016 minutes: 

 

MAC Chair, Addison Pollok, asked for a motion to approve the April 2016 minutes. 

 

Ryan Malone make the motion. 

Christine Meyer seconded the motion. 

Motion passed. 

 

MAC Chair, Addison Pollock, asked for a motion to approve the July agenda. 

 

Christine Meyer made the motion. 

Jason Robinson seconded the motion. 

Motion passed. 

 

Open Door Report:  Director of Flexible and Contracted Services, Paula Haskin 

 

¶ Total trips requested for the 2nd quarter increased. 

¶ Total trips preformed for the 2nd quarter decreased. 

¶ On time performance increased for the 2nd quarter. 

¶ 2nd quarterly newsletter has been sent out. 



President/CEO Report: Mr. Mike Terry 

Director of Public Affairs: Bryan Luellen 

 

¶ IndyGo is currently working on the 2017 budget. 

¶ August 11, 2016, 5:00pm there will be a public hearing meeting. 

¶ The next board meeting will be held August 25, 2016 at which time the board will adopt 

the 2017 budget. 

¶ The Marion County Transit Plan is still in the works. 

¶ Bryan Luellen passed out information in regards to the Marion County Transit Plan. 

¶ The opening of the new transit center went smooth and with very few issues. 

 

Consideration of MAC Applicants: 

 

¶ MAC applicants Mark Early and Terry Sutherland each introduced themselves, provided 

information related to their backgrounds, and described why they would like to become 

MAC members. 

 

MAC Chair, Addison Pollock asked for a motion to approve Mark Early, as a MAC member. 

¶ Jewell Lofton made the motion. 

¶ Jason Robinson seconded the motion. 

¶ Motion passed. 

 

MAC Chair, Addison Pollock asked for a motion to approve Terry Sutherland, as a MAC 

member. 

¶ Karen Dodson made the motion. 

¶ Jewel Lofton seconded the motion. 

¶ Motion passed. 

 

Both nominees were asked to attend the next Service Committee which will be held at 9:00am, 

August 23, 2016 and IPTC board meeting, August 25, 2016 at 5:00pm. 

 

Adjournment: 

 

¶ MAC members took a tour of the new Julia M Carson transit center. 

 

Next MAC meeting: Wednesday, October 19, 2016 
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To: Chair and Board of Directors 
From: Nancy Manley - Controller 

FINANCIAL REPORT ς JULY 2016 

Notes to the Comparative Statement of Activities ς General Fund 
For the month ending July 30, 2016 

 

FTA Assistance 
Revenue from FTA assistance was over budget by 4% in July; however, year-to-date we 
are under budget by 1%. IPTC continues to see a decrease in 5307 federal formula 
grants drawdowns due to reduced preventative maintenance expenses. Additionally, 
there has been higher CMAQ revenue due to higher eligible advertisement expenses to 
be drawn against this grant. 

Other Operating Income 
Other Operating Income for the month was over projections by 30%. This is primarily 
the result of the very effective advertising contract.  

Passenger Service Revenue 
Passenger service revenue was under budget projection by 18% year-to-date. IPTC 
introduced free rides to all the riders during the opening week of the Julia Carson 
Transit Center which accounts for a slight dip in revenue for the month of July. In July, 
IPTC staff identified that there is a reporting issue related to revenue received by the 
vendor handling the fare passes and ticket sales. IPTC is working diligently with the 
vendor to correct this issue and true up the revenue related to this contract.  
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Special Route Guarantees  
Special Route Guarantee revenue was under budget by 34% at the end of July, this is not 
concerning given the revenue received in this category in June was 199% over budget. 
The timing of receipts of Federal draws against eligible expenses is not always 
predictable.  

Total Revenue 
Year-to-date revenue was 1% under budget projection. Again, due to reporting issues 
with a few revenue sources the variance between actual revenue received and budget 
projections is expected to be less than presented currently. IPTC management will 
continue to update the Board on this issue. 

Expenditures 
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Personal Services 
Personal Services expenditures were 4% under budget as of July 31, 2016 and under 
budget YTD by 7%. There was another slight increase in overtime during the month due 
to the opening of the transit center, this will likely come back in line with the budgeted 
allocation by the end of the third quarter of 2016. 

Claims 
Claims came in under budget in July by 31%. The timing of the reconciliation of 
outstanding claims is difficult to estimate, consequently a significant variance in this line 
item from month-to-month is unusual.  
 
Miscellaneous Expenses 
Through the end of July 2016 miscellaneous expenses were 27% over expectation as a 
result of travel and conference attendance during the month.  However, year-to-date is 
49% under budget allocation. 
 
Materials and Supplies 
All expenditure items in this category were, collectively, 2% under budget in July 2016. 
The category year-to-date remains with budget projections.  
 
Total Expenses 
Total expenses in July were 6% under the appropriated budget.  

 

SUMMARY  
Overall, spending continues to remain less than the monthly budget allocation. Year-to-
date spending remains at 9% under anticipated levels due to the excellent oversight by 
IPTC staff to manage division spending.  

Revenue collection continues to outpace expenses through July 31, 2016. A goal of 
ҖртΦф҈ ǿŀǎ ǎŜǘ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ¸¢5 ŜȄǇŜƴŘƛǘǳǊŜǎ ŀǎ ŀ ǇŜǊŎŜƴǘŀƎŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŀƭƭƻŎŀǘŜŘ ōǳŘƎŜǘ 
through the end of July. Year-to-date all major categories came in under this goal as 
shown in the table below.   
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Nancy E. Manley 
Vice President/CFO/Controller  
 

  

53.6%

49.8%

55.9%

YTD Expenditures as a Percentage of Allocated Budget
by Major Category

Personal Services Other Services Materials & Supplies

YTD Expenditured
projected to be 
ҖртΦф҈ ŀǘ ŜƴŘ ƻŦ 
July.
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To: Chair and Board of Directors 
From:  Roscoe Brown, Chief Operating Officer/VP of Operations 

 
 

CONSIDERATION OF OPERATIONS DIVISION REPORT FOR JULY 2016 
 
 

ISSUE:  
A report of IndyGo Operations Division will be presented at the board meeting. 

  
 
 

RECOMMENDATION:  
Receive the report. 

 

 

 

 

 

Roscoe Brown 
Chief Operating Officer/VP of Operations 
 
 
Attachments  

 
 
Contributing Staff includes: 
Victoria Learn, Director of Maintenance 
Dwight Benjamin, Director of Transportation  
Mark Emmons, Director of Safety, Training & Security 
Paula Haskin, Director of Flexible & Contracted Services 
Ed Parsley, Director of Facilities 
Lisa Evans, Administrative Assistant 

 
 



Operations Division Report-July 2016 
 

TRANSPORTATION 
 

EMPLOYEE RECOGNITION 
 
The Fixed Route Employee of the Month for July was Mercedes Ingram. 
 

COMMENDATIONS 
 

The following Transportation employees were recognized for their extraordinary 
customer service during the month of July: 
 
Andy Carpenter, Nichelle Green, Rodriguez McGuire and Melvin Wright 
 

The Professional Coach Operators listed below have achieved an on-time performance 
rating of 90% or better during the month of July.  A random drawing is held each month 
from this group of operators, and the winner receives an extra personal day.  The 
winner for the month of July is Sandra Hook. 
 

1. STEPHEN THEIN 5963 98% 

2. SEAN COX 1190 97% 

3. RICHARD BOYSEN 0590 96% 

4. BURT GARCIA 8479 96% 

5. RACHEL COMER 8665 96% 

6. DEWAYNE SIMS 8456 96% 

7. BETH MURRAY 8218 95% 

8. CORENE WELLINGTON 8125 94% 

9. DENNIS CLARK 1022 94% 

10. MAURICE BOWEN, SR 0593 94% 

11. BYRON REED 5094 93% 

12. ROSE ANDERSON 8473 93% 

13. STEVEN JONES 8340 93% 

14. GREGORY SCOTT 8719 93% 

15. ANTHONY LOVE 3571 93% 

16. ADRIAN LEWIS 8192 92% 

17. BILLY CRUTCHER 8041 92% 

18. ROY DISHNO 8319 92% 

19. MARK WILLS 8132 92% 

20. TAMANIKA MORROW 8627 92% 

21. GARRY STAGGS 8376 92% 

22. SANDRA HOOK 8430 92% 
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23. MISTI EL SHABAZZ 8619 92% 

24. AKEMEE BRYANT 8336 92% 

25. DILEXI GONZALEZ 2277 91% 

26. RHONDA WATTS 8271 91% 

27. TERRY LAGRONE 8727 91% 

28. JEROME NORRIS 4405 91% 

29. DONALD OWENS 8405 91% 

30. WESLEY ROBERTSON 8488 91% 

31. KEVIN MALLORY 8400 90% 

32. TRACY PENN 8801 90% 

33. CANDICE DRAPER 1668 90% 

34. PATRICK GRAY 2339 90% 

35. QUINTON GRAY 8816 90% 

36. DEBORAH NEWELL 8577 90% 

37. LACRETIA HINTON 6933 90% 

38. THOMAS JACOBS 2979 90% 

 
Fixed Route Update: 
 

During this reporting period, the Transportation Department supported the Indianapolis 
Motor Speedway [through the Emergency Operations Center] with cooling stations for 
the Crown Royal at the Brickyard. The Department continues to conduct interviews for 
Transportation Road Supervisors and Professional Coach Operators. 

 
Key Performance Indicators    
      

      
   
Positive Operator Contacts represent every time a Transportation Supervisor engages a 
Professional Coach Operator whether it be on site at an IndyGo or by visiting their 
coach. 

1,831 3,319 1,195

Positive Operator Contacts

Positive 
Operator Χ

May-16 Jun-16 Jul-16

28 22 38

Qualifying Operators

Fixed Route 
90% Club

May-16 Jun-16 Jul-16

3,943 4,473 4,429

Lift Boardings

Fixed Route 
Lift Boardings

May-16 Jun-16 Jul-16
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COMMUNITY OUTREACH 
 
Operations had representatives attend the following community stakeholder meetings 
in June: 
 

¶ IMPD Monthly Downtown District Community Task Force Meeting 

¶ Event Advisory Board Meeting 

¶ City of Speedway special event meeting 

 

Service Delivery Data: 
 

 
 

 
 

Maintenance 
 
All 13 of the 2016 buses arrived by the end of July and currently seven (7) have been 
deployed to revenue service and are operating great. The remaining 6 will be insrevice 
by the end of August. 
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July brought a new experience to the Maintenance Team. The Maintenance department 
ŎƻƭƭŜŎǘŜŘ ƻǾŜǊ олл ōŀŎƪ ǇŀŎƪǎ ǘƻ ƘƻƴƻǊ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ά/ŀǘŎƘ ¢ƘŜ {ǘŀǊǎ CƻǳƴŘŀǘƛƻƴέ ŀƴŘ 
ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜŘ ŀ άǘƻǳŎƘ ŀ ōǳǎέ ŜȄǇŜǊƛŜƴŎŜ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ŀƴƴǳŀƭ ¢ŀƳƛƪŀ /ŀǘŎƘƛƴƎǎ ōŀŎƪ ǘƻ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ 
celebration. Over 1000 children were able to get a back packs filled with school supplies 
for the upcoming school year. IndyGo passed out sun glasses and stickers, along with 
some much needed popsicles, ice water and had a very cool bus (pun intended) to help 
beat the heat.  
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Cummins Engine finalized a test protocol to test 15 buses with telematics at IndyGo.  All 
15 will be installed the first week of August. Telematics basically is a cell phone with 
WiFi for a bus. When there is an issue it calls (alerts) the maintenance department in 
real time, even before the Operators realize there might be something wrong with the 
bus. As the test program matures and as IndyGo collects the data, Maintenance will 
share the outcome with monthly reports. Telematics will be the standard within the 
next two years on all vehicles. IndyGo was chosen by its Indiana neighbor Cummins 
Engine to help aide with the further development of the new protocols. 
 

 
 
 
 
 



Item I ς 3 
Page 7 

 
 

Through a process of consistent Steam Cleaning, another issue of non-operating A/C can 
begin to be eliminated.  When a radiator is clogged or blocked with debris it inhibits air 
flow and the cooling ability for the motor and the A/C.  Another valuable byproduct of 
the steam clean program is the ability for the mechanics to be able to see and locate 
leaks more efficiently. 
 
Maintenance has increased the monthly regen process with the use of diesel particulate 
filter (DPF) and usage of catalyst have drastically decreased.  The filters are designed to 
remove diesel particulate matter and soot from the exhaust gas of the diesel engines.  
The catalyst lowers the soot combustion temperature allowing the filter to self-
regenerate during periods of high exhaust temperature.  This has also saved on the 
amount of filters and catalyst the store room sends out to be cleaned.  Additionally, this 
process helps the environment. 
 

Flexible & Contracted Services 
At the beginning of 2016 Open Door created a quarterly newsletter with the sole intent 
of sharing important information and transit related news between passengers, 
contractors, and other departments. The second quarterly Open Door Newsletter was 
printed and distributed to employees, contractors, and Open Door passengers and is 
ŀǘǘŀŎƘŜŘ ǘƻ ǘƘƛǎ ƳƻƴǘƘΩǎ ōƻŀǊŘ ǊŜǇƻǊǘΦ  {ƻ ŦŀǊΣ hǇŜƴ 5ƻƻǊ Ƙŀǎ ǊŜŎŜƛǾŜŘ ǇƻǎƛǘƛǾŜ ǊŜǾƛŜǿǎ 
stating the benefits and knowledge they are gaining as it relates to Open Door services.  
The newsletter is created through a collaborative effort by the Flexible Services 
Operations Specialist, Ruth Wendt and Communications Coordinator, Allison Potteiger. 
 

Key Performance Indicator (Trips over 2 hours): In the month of July, Open Door had 57 
trips with ride lengths of 2 hours or more.  Several extended trips are expected due to 
group trips and scheduling efficiencies. Additionally, system outages and on the road 
issues such as accidents and rush hour traffic have an adverse effect on ride times.  
Increased ride times are also an adverse effect of increased ridership as displayed in the 
charts below.   
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Open Door reservations and dispatch call comparison chart: Telephone response 
performance for both reservations and dispatch in Open Door is shown in the charts 
below.  Staff continues to monitor and evaluate the call response performance and 
work toward a minimum answer rate of 95%. 
 

 


